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LONGFORD  COUNTY  COUNCIL

COMHAIRLE CHONTAE LONGFOIRT

Minutes of February Monthly Meeting of Longford County Council

held in the Council Chamber, Aras an Chontae, Great Water Street, Longford on 
Wednesday, 20th February 2013 at 5.15 p.m.

PRESIDING:
Councillor Sean Farrell, Mayor.
MEMBERS PRESENT:
Councillors –  Larry Bannon, Paddy Belton, 

Gearoid O Bradaigh, John Browne, Mick Cahill, 

Micheál Carrigy, Mark Casey, Paul Connell,


John Duffy, Frank Kilbride, Donncha Mac Gleannáin, 
Victor Kiernan, Padraig Loughrey, Luie McEntire, 


Martin Mulleady, Peggy Nolan, P.J Reilly, Mae Sexton and 
Thomas Victory

IN ATTENDANCE:             Mr. Tim Caffrey, County Manager.





Mr. Barry Lynch, Head of Finance/Director of Services.





Mr. Jack Kilgallen, Director of Services.





Mr. Frank Sheridan, Director of Services.





Mr. Ciaran Murphy, Senior Executive Officer.





Mr. Donal Mac An Bheatha, Senior Planner.

APOLOGIES:

Councillor Barney Steele. 

MEETINGS 

ADMINISTRATOR:
Ms. Anne Lee.
ADOPTION OF MINUTES.
On the proposal of Councillor F. Kilbride seconded by Councillor M. Sexton, the Minutes of Housing Meeting/Monthly Meeting held on the 16th January 2013 were confirmed and adopted.

On the proposal of Councillor F. Kilbride seconded by Councillor M. Sexton, the Minutes of Adjourned Monthly Meeting held on the 23rd January 2013 were confirmed and adopted.

MATTERS ARISING FROM MINUTES.

None.
VOTES OF SYPATHY.
On the proposal of Councillor L. McEntire seconded by Councillor P. Belton it was unanimously agreed that a vote of sympathy be extended to Teresa Mulleady and family, on the tragic death of Sean.  Sympathy was also expressed to Sean’s mother Sadie and family and to Councillor Martin Mulleady, Sean’s cousin.
All members of the Council associated themselves with the vote of sympathy and many tributes were paid to Sean.
Councillor Mulleady thanked the members for their sympathy and support and spoke very movingly about Sean.

The members also passed a vote of sympathy to Patsy Gaffney and family, Rooskey, on the tragic death of Paddy in the same accident.

On the proposal of Councillor D. Glennon seconded by Councillor P. Nolan, it was unanimously agreed that a vote of sympathy be extended to Bishop Colm O’Reilly on the recent death of his sister, Maura Griffin.
On the proposal of Councillor T. Victory seconded by Mayor S. Farrell, it was unanimously agreed that a vote of sympathy be extended to Caroline Donohoe and family, Lordship, Jenkinstown, Dundalk, Co. Louth on the tragic death of Garda Adrian Donohoe. 
On the proposal of Councillor P. Belton seconded by Mayor S. Farrell, it was unanimously agreed that a vote of sympathy be extended the Percival families, Ballymahon and Kenagh on the death of Brigid Percival.

On the proposal of Councillor P. Belton seconded by Mayor S. Farrell, it was unanimously agreed that a vote of sympathy be extended the Halligan family, Loughill, Ardagh on the death of Billy Halligan.

Mr. Tim Caffrey, County Manager, on his own behalf and on behalf of the staff of the County Council associated himself with the votes of sympathy.

A prayer was said for the deceased.

CORPORATE POLICY GROUP MINUTES.

The adopted Minutes of Corporate Policy Group Meetings held on 6th and 17th December 2012, which had been circulated, were noted.

MANAGER’S ORDERS
The County Manager’s Orders, which had been circulated, were noted.

ECONOMIC AND COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT, CORPORATE,

CULTURAL & RECREATIONAL SERVICES, HUMAN RESOURCES, 

PLANNING & BUILDING CONTROL.

Planning Applications

The list of Planning Applications which had been received since the January meeting of the Council was submitted and noted.

Review of Longford County Development Plan 2009 – 2015.
A Consultation Document prepared under the Planning & Development Act 2000 ( as amended) was circulated to the members. The consultation document is designed to inform the members of the Development Plan review which will be underway shortly.  The paper is also aimed at getting people involved and assessing what are the important strategic planning issues that the Plan should address before a draft is prepared.
Public Consultation Meetings.

Councillor T. Victory proposed and Councillor F. Kilbride seconded that a public consultation meeting be also held in Edgeworthstown.

Planning Circular Letter PL 1/2013 and Guidelines regarding Development Contribution Schemes for local authorities.
Mr. Sheridan outlined the details of Planning Circular Letter PL 1/2013 and Guidelines regarding Development Contribution Schemes for local authorities.  It was noted that a review of the existing Development Contribution Scheme will commence in March 2013.

Circular Letter LG 5/12 – Action Programme for Effective Local Government – Implementation.  

Mr. Sheridan, Director of Services, outlined the details of Circular Letter LG 5/12 – Action Programme for Effective Local Government – Implementation, which sets out Government decisions on local government reform and replied to queries raised on the following issues -

· Scope of reform programme.

· Implementation arrangements  -
· Local Authority mergers.

· Local electoral area review.

· Local Government Efficiency Review.

· Alignment of local/community development with local government.

· Local Enterprise Offices.

· Workforce Planning.

· Local Property Tax.

· Devolution of Functions to Local Government.

· Local Government Audit.

· Local Government Structures and Functions.

· Initial action at local level.

· Legislation.
Launch of “The Gathering 2013.

Mayor Farrell informed the meeting that the County Longford official launch of 
“The Gathering 2013” will be held on Monday, 25th February 2013 at 8.00 p.m. in Backstage Theatre.  The evening will feature a showcase of Longford talent and 
Minister Michael Ring TD will be in attendance.
The Mayor complimented Ciaran Murphy, Mary Carleton Reynolds, Frank Sheridan and all  involved with the Longford Gathering 2013.
Joint Meeting of Longford County Council and Longford Town Council.

It was agreed that a Joint Meeting of Longford County Council and Longford Town Council be held in April to explore future economic opportunities in County Longford.

Mayor Farrell requested that it be recorded in the minute of the meeting that the reason he has declined to jointly chair the proposed Joint meeting of Longford County Council and Longford Town Council was in view of statements that he made in the past in relation to the Town Council and also in the interests of fairness and transparency and that there will be no diversion from the core objective of the meeting.
INFRASTRUCTURAL, ENVIRONMENTAL & EMERGENCY SERVICES.

Minutes of Local Electoral Area Committee Meetings  

The adopted Minutes of the following Local Electoral Area Committee Meetings were noted 



(i)
Granard/Drumlish Local Electoral Area Committee meeting




held on the 24th October 2012.



(ii)
Ballymahon Local Electoral Area Committee meeting held on

                                   the 5th November 2012.



(iii)
Longford Local Electoral Area Committee meeting held on




the 5th November 2012.

Draft Roadworks Scheme 2013. 

The Draft Roadworks Scheme 2013 was considered at each of the local area committee meetings. 

Councillor J. Duffy proposed and Councillor T. Victory seconded that a further letter be forwarded to Mr. Leo Varadkar, T.D., Minister for Transport, Tourism & Sport, requesting the re-instatement of funding for Local Improvement Schemes in County Longford.

Councillor M. Carrigy proposed and Councillor J. Duffy seconded that a letter be forwarded to Mr. Simon Coveney, T.D., Minister for Agriculture, Marine & Food, enquiring if funding is available under the Common Agricultural Policy to enable rural communities to improve private roads leading to their properties.
Councillor P. Connell requested that it be recorded in the minute of the meeting his request that the footpaths in Longford town be repaired under the 2013 Roadworks Scheme.

Councillor F. Kilbride proposed and Councillor M. Cahill seconded the adoption of the Roadworks Scheme 2013.

Taking in Charge of Church View Housing Estate, Ballymahon, Co. Longford.

On the proposal of Councillor Larry Bannon seconded by Councillor Paddy Belton, it was unanimously agreed that Church View Housing Estate, Ballymahon, Co. Longford be taken in charge by Longford County Council.

Foynescourt Housing Estate – Longford Town.
Councillor M. Sexton proposed and Councillor D. Glennon seconded that Foynescourt Housing Estate in Longford town be taken in charge by the Council.

Progress Report on resolution of the Public Lighting issue in The Demesne housing estate, Longford  
Mr. Kilgallen informed the members that the SEAI National Energy Efficiency Action 2009 – 2020 sets out an energy efficiency target for the public sector of 33% savings by 2020.
The lighting in the Demesne estate was upgraded in November/December 2012 to LED lighting. Following complaints regarding the new lighting, the lighting levels in the estate were surveyed by the Public Lighting contractor.  The lighting design is based on providing an average level of lighting over the estate.  While the average light level criteria was met, four locations were identified where the lighting levels were lower due to excessive pole spacing.  Accordingly, the Public Lighting contractor has recommended some modifications.
Councillors Nolan and Sexton agreed that four lights in the Demesne be upgraded and the situation be reviewed when this is complete.

Community Involvement Scheme.

Mr. Kilgallen outlined the details of a revised Community Involvement Scheme which will be announced shortly by the Department of Transport, Tourism and Sport for which local authorities may apply for funding.  This scheme replaces the previous Community Roads Scheme and relates to public roads.  This scheme encourages a joint approach with groups of local residents and landowners for the restoration of Local and Regional roads.  
The New Community Involvement Scheme will be based on a Community Contribution within the range of 20% to 50%.

The Director of Services will notify the members when the full details are available from the Department and an advertisement will be placed in the Longford Leader.

Notices of Motions.
Dog Fouling in the County – deferred from January meeting.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor P. Nolan and seconded by Councillor F. Kilbride -
“That the Council discusses the issue of dog fouling in the County.”

It was agreed that the Veterinary Officer will contact Councillor Nolan to agree a public awareness campaign, similar to that in Galway, to be rolled out in the main towns in the County.
Suspension of Standing Orders.

Councillor M. Sexton proposed and Councillor P. Connell seconded that Standing Orders be suspended to allow the meeting to continue.

Parking at Government Offices, Ardnacassa, Longford.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor J. Browne and seconded by 

Councillor M. Sexton -

“I propose that Longford County Council immediately write to the Office of Public works demanding that they provide, as a matter of urgency, sufficient car parking spaces for members of the public and staff using the Government Offices at Ardnacassa, Longford in order to remedy the serious problem of congested traffic and illegal parking in this area during office hours which is causing a traffic hazard and a major inconvenience to residents in the area, other road users and members of the public using these offices.   I also propose that this Council write to Longford Town Council and The Superintendent, An Garda Siochana, Longford, to enquire as to what action they propose to take to remedy these ongoing traffic problems at the Government Offices during office hours.”

It was agreed that the Director of Services will write to Longford Town Council as the Town Council is the Road Authority for the public road at the entrance to the Government Offices in Ardnacassa.
FINANCE & INFORMATION SYSTEMS, HOUSING & BUILDING.

Public Liability Claims.

It was noted that five public liability claims were received during January 2013.

Local Government Act 2001 - Annual Ethics Declaration.
It was noted that the Annual Ethics Declaration forms should be returned before the 

28th February 2013.
General Items.

Correspondence .
Letter dated 10th December 2012 received from the Office of the Minister for Education and Skills in relation to the Higher Education Grant Scheme was discussed.

Councillor M. Sexton requested that a further letter be forwarded to the Minister for Education and Skills requesting that the new qualifying distance criteria introduced in the 2011 budget to the Higher Education Grants Scheme where the measurement being used appears to be on the “as the crow flies” principle be amended to the public transport route distance.

Letter dated 15th January 2013 received from the Office of the Minister for Transport, Tourism and Sport regarding funding
for Local Improvement Schemes was discussed earlier in the meeting.
Letter dated 21st January 2013 received from the Office of the Minister for Communications, Energy and Natural Resources regarding broadband infrastructure in the county was noted.

Letter dated 25th January 2013 received from the Office of the Minister for Justice and Equality regarding the proposed closure of Ballinalee, Ardagh and Newtowncashel Garda Stations was noted.  Councillor P. Connell stated that he did not accept the statement in the correspondence that the Minister for Justice and Equality is not responsible for the detailed allocation of resources throughout the organisation.
It was agreed to take the following Notice of Motion submitted by 
Councillor Frank Kilbride  -
Use of the Army to assist the Gardai.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor F. Kilbride and seconded by Councillor P. Belton -
“That Mr. Alan Shatter, T.D., Minister for Justice, Equality & Defence, calls in the Army to come to the aid of the Gardai and help control continuing crimes, that include burglaries and drug related killings. 
Garda resources are now at a minimum. The Gardai need backup and support, particularly due to the closure of Garda stations and the killing of Detective Adrian Donohue and recent events.

The Army could aid the Gardai by patrolling the streets and moving monies from businesses, banks, post offices, credit unions etc.

I ask that this motion be dealt with expeditiously by Longford County Council.”

It was agreed that this motion be sent to the Minister for Justice, Equality & Defence and to the Association of County & City Councillors.
Letter dated 30th January 2013 received from the Department of the Environment, Community and Local Government regarding the new Fire Station for Lanesboro was welcomed by the members.  The County Manager thanked Councillor Belton for his effort in securing this project.
Notice of Motion.
Garda Numbers in Ballymahon Garda Station – deferred from January meeting.
The following Notice of Motion submitted by Councillor B. Steele was deferred to the March Meeting of the Council  -
“I request that the number of Gardai in Ballymahon Garda station be restored to five, so that the Gardai in Ballymahon are not doing duty in other towns.”
Free Legal Aid.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor M. Carrigy and seconded by Councillor M. Sexton  -
“I call on the Minister for Justice to address the issue of Free Legal Aid.”

It was agreed that a letter be forwarded to the Minister for Justice, Equality & Defence.

Tús Workers.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor P.J. Reilly and seconded by Councillor F. Kilbride -
“That Longford County Council writes to Ms. Joan Burton, T.D., Minister for Social Protection, requesting that the length of time that Tùs workers can stay on the scheme be extended, as twelve months is too short for participants.”

It was agreed that a letter be forwarded to Ms. Joan Burton, T.D., Minister for Social Protection.
Conferences 
Report from Corporate Policy Group was noted.
This concluded the business of the meeting.
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Signed: _______________
             Anne Lee,

             Meetings Administrator.

Confirmed and adopted at Monthly Meeting of Longford County Council held on the
20th March 2013.
Signed: _______________

             Mayor.
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